Population Growth in Egypt: Threats, Responses and Opportunities

Ofir Winter

The Institute of National Security Studies – Tel Aviv University

Yafit Knimach

Bar Ilan University

Egypt is the most populous Arab country in the Middle East. In 2020 its population passed the 100 million milestone and may reach 200 million by the year 2100. The dizzying rise in the Egyptian population embodies opportunities for the land of the Nile, but also complex problems. As the Egyptian President Abd al-Fattah al-Sisi has clarified more than once, reducing the birthrate tops national priorities and is perceived as a basic condition for securing a future of sustainable development, economic welfare and political stability in the country. This paper examines the weighty demographic challenges facing Egypt, surveys the strategies adopted by the Egyptian regime to deal with them, and analyzes their significance. At this point in time, it looks as if Egypt is managing to bring about gradual restraint in population growth, but it is still far from the ambitious targets it set itself. In every future scenario the demographic factor is expected to remain a central variable shaping Egypt's interests and its domestic and foreign policies. As for Israel, the high rate of natural growth in its southern neighbor could increase risks such as infiltration by refugees, but also reinforce the interests of both parties in the maintenance of peace and the expansion of bilateral and multilateral collaborations.

Keywords: Egypt, Demography, Population growth, Abd al-Fattah al-Sisi, Family Planning, Women, Israel

Introduction: Reducing the Egyptian Birthrate as an Ongoing Challenge

Egypt deserves the title "Mother of the World" (Umm al-Dunya) not only because of its rich cultural heritage but also thanks to its multitude of descendants: there are 5,599 births every day, 233 per hour, four every minute, and a birth every 15 seconds (Salih & Salah al-Din 2024).

A high rate of natural population increase is not exceptional in the Middle East, particularly among traditional and rural groups with poor education and socioeconomic status, but in Egypt it has become the fundamental issue shaping the present and future. Demography affects every country differently, according to its unique circumstances, and can lead to diverse and even contradictory outcomes: On the one hand it grants a "demographic dividend," that is, it leads to a rise in the proportion of the working population and a decline in the proportion of non-working dependent groups—the elderly and children. On the other hand, in the absence of suitable development and growth, it can create crises such as pressure on infrastructure and resources, unemployment and poverty. Countries with high population growth must constantly expand public services such as education, health and welfare; create new jobs; provide food and welfare payments, and in some cases this naturally leads to efforts to reduce the birthrate (Rivlin 2009, 7-11, 36-37).

The first census in Egypt took place in 1882. At that time there were almost seven million residents in the Land of the Nile. Since the start of the twentieth century there have been sharp and rapid demographic changes. In 1900 there were about 10 million inhabitants, by 1950 about 20 million, in 1981 about 44 million, and in 2020 about 100 million. In the 1950s and 1960s the Egyptian birthrate stood at about seven children per woman on average, and since then it has shrunk gradually to 2.85.

However, the pace of population growth has not slowed because the trend to a lower birthrate was not constant or uniform in all parts of the country, and also due to the "demographic momentum" phenomenon, where the drop in birthrate coincided with improved levels of medical care, leading to a decline in infant mortality and a rise in life expectancy. In these circumstances the current balance between births and mortality—which could potentially reduce population growth in Egypt—is expected to continue for decades. Another factor delaying the decline in population growth is the increase in the number of women of child-bearing age, recorded simultaneously with the drop in births (Gal 2015, 15-28; UN News 2022; Winkler 2008, 84-88; Sofer & Gross-Lan 2008, 52-64).

The rapid population growth, which began in the second half of the twentieth century forced Egypt to face a number of challenges, including the provision of health services for women and small children, educational frameworks for children and youths, the creation of new jobs for a constantly growing young workforce and the supply of essential goods (Gal 2015, 15-28; Khalifa et al. 2001). The rapid population increase in rural areas coincided with a reduction in the average per capita allocation of agricultural

Diagram. Population Growth in Egypt in the Last 200 years



Source: Akhbar al-Yawm

land, meaning less demand for agricultural workers, and therefore more unemployment and poverty. These circumstances accelerated the process of urbanization (migration to towns), leading to overcrowding and greater stress on urban infrastructures such as transport, water, sewage and energy. The population explosion in Egypt created profound national dependence on food imports to meet the growing needs of its citizens. A further difficulty is the "brain drain" as educated Egyptians move to countries where they can expect a better standard of living (Winkler 2008, 115-123; Sofer & Gross-Lan 2008, 52-64). During the years 1980-2010 educated Egyptians accounted for 40%-60% of emigrants who left the country ('Imara 2013, 22-23).

According to the academic literature, in recent decades developing countries have tried to tackle population growth by encouraging family planning (Bergstrom et al. 2013, 153; Bongaarts & Hodgson 2022, 141-142). Past governments in Egypt also adopted similar actions to lower the birthrate, including the provision of family planning services, explaining the importance of contraception, making contraception accessible to the public, and encouraging women to enter the job market. At the same time, policies to reduce the birthrate were not always pursued with determination: they began during the rule of Gamal Abdel Nasser (1954-1970), lapsed during the rule of Anwar a-Sadat (1970-1981) and re-emerged during the rule of Hosni Mubarak (1981-2011). The latter recorded partial success in the matter, while struggling against religious perceptions that encouraged fertility, by explaining the negative socioeconomic significance of large families. But even he did not provide a satisfactory solution to the problem, which as described below still burdens Egypt and threatens its future (Rivlin 2003, 16; 2009, 95-100).

In this paper we examine the demographic challenges that Egypt faces at present and the steps that the authorities in Cairo are taking to address them. We propose an interim assessment of their effectiveness and their significance as well as their limitations, while taking account of the fact that these are historical processes that are still in progress. The paper is based on the study of a rich and varied corpus of sources in Arabic, English and Hebrew, including professional publications by thinktanks, press articles and official Egyptian government documents.

"A Ticking Bomb": The Demographic Situation Under al-Sisi

The social and political upheavals in Egypt at the start of the 2010s were an unexpected obstacle to the struggle to reduce the birthrate. The revolution of January 25, 2011, distracted public and government attention from the issue of population growth for some time, led to a temporary shortage of contraceptives in pharmacies in the shadow of the political anarchy and, in the years 2012-2013, brought to power the Muslim Brotherhood, which promoted a religious-conservative agenda. The result was a rise in the average number of children per family from three in 2008, towards the end of the Mubarak era, to 3.5 in 2014, the start of the al-Sisi era (Sabry 2023). The retreat from efforts to reduce the birthrate exacted a heavy price from Egypt, as shown by the rise of public expenditure on services such as education, health and housing (El-Saharty et al. 2022).

As stated, in 2020 Egypt officially crossed the threshold of 100 million inhabitants, and by the end of 2023 there were almost 106 million (51.6% of them male). In 2023 the population was growing by about 1.4 million people every year (calculated as 2.044 million births minus the number of deaths). The average number of children per woman stood at 2.85. The latest figures, although high, reflect a drop of 8% in the natural increase compared to 2022 (in which there were about 150,000 more births). This is the largest drop recorded since 2002 (Salih & Salah al-Din 2024). Not only that, but the rate of natural increase also fell from 1.6% in 2022 to 1.4% in 2023, the lowest rate of population growth recorded in Egypt for half a century (al-Qi'i 2024). The Egyptian population is very young, over a third are children under the age of 15, and almost half are under the age of 24. The forecast is that by 2050 the country will have 141-160 million inhabitants, based on various scenarios of reductions in the birth rate (Baraniya 2022; Zayn 2023).

The political and economic crises that struck Egypt over the past decade made it hard for the country to exploit its "demographic dividend," with over 60% of the population of working age. Economic growth in Egypt, which was around 4.2% on average throughout the decade, was not high enough to keep up with the rapid population growth, to create enough proper jobs for the new entrants to the job market, and to provide a suitable response to the rising needs of the economy (Zayn 2022). About a third of Egyptians live below the poverty line, population density in the capital Cairo is about 52,000 per square kilometer, there are an average of 1.56 beds in Egyptian hospitals for every 1,000 people (compared to a global average of 1.9), and the average number of pupils in a class is 47.5, although in some schools the number rises to 90 (USAID 2023; Winter 2023, 15). Although unemployment has been somewhat curbed and fell below the 10% threshold, many of the available jobs are low paid, offer poor conditions, and are unsuitable for the educated younger generation (Zayn 2023).

In the first half of the last decade, the economic challenges led to an increase in emigration from Egypt, rising from about 300,000 in 2010 to about half a million in 2015 (Macrotrends n.d.-a). However, reinforcement of the Egyptian struggle against illegal migration reduced the scale of the phenomenon. In 2021-2023 the number of Egyptian migrants to Europe varied from 9,000 to 22,000, most of whom went through Turkey, Libya and Sudan. In 2022 a survey by The Arab Barometer found that 13% of Egyptians were considering emigrationthe lowest rate among countries of the Middle East and North Africa (Abufalgha 2022; DTM n.d.; Macrotrends n.d.-b). According to a report published in 2019 by The Central Agency for Public Mobilization & Statistics in Egypt, the highest proportion of emigrants are aged 25-29, while the lowest rate is in the 65+ age group, mostly men. The report also showed that migration was more common from rural areas than urban areas, and that most migrants had a high school and higher education (Mohamed Farid Mahmoud 2020, 383-384). At the same time Egypt continues to suffer from a brain drain, and according to the Egyptian Medical Syndicate, in the years 2019-2022 over 11,500 doctors left the country (Farouk Mahfouz 2023), including to Britain (al-Sadat 2022).

The demographic challenges facing Egypt are exacerbated by the global ecological crisis: rising temperatures, climate changes, extreme weather events (such as heatwaves and dust storms), desertification and urbanization, and rising sea levels, which could flood coastal towns and damage agricultural land. To these must be added the serious shortage of water resources, centering mainly on the River Nile, which is threatened by the Renaissance Dam in Ethiopia. Egypt's water distress in turn affects the agricultural sector and food security. Moreover, Egypt is dependent for half its grains on imports, whose availability could be severely impacted by the effects of climate change on global wheat crops, and due to economic and geopolitical factors such as the war in Ukraine, leading to steep price increases. The effects of climate change are made more severe by the unique geographical profile of Egypt, a desert country where more than 90% of the population are crowded into the Nile valley and along the Mediterranean coast, creating pressures on rapidly dwindling basic natural resources, such as water and fertile agricultural land. In this situation there is a growing gap between the state's resources and its ability to supply the basic needs of its inhabitants, and this could lead to public protests and even threaten the regime's stability (Berkovsky and Sofer 2012, 40; Terdiman et al., 2022).

Al-Sisi has frequently defined the high birthrate as the greatest threat to Egyptian national security, as a danger to political stability, and as a source of other problems: the provision of employment and housing, developing decent education and health services, and making progress to a better future

It is therefore no wonder that the Egyptian leadership—from the President to his ministers give highest priority to the issue of population growth, and see it as the key to easing Egypt's deep-rooted problems now and in the future. al-Sisi has frequently defined the high birthrate as the greatest threat to Egyptian national security, as a danger to political stability, and as a source of other problems: the provision of employment and housing, developing decent education and health services, and making progress to a better future (Tabikha 2023). The President even rebuked families who choose to have more than two children (O'Grady & Farouk Mahfouz 2022). The Minister of Health & Population, Khaled Abdel Ghaffar, also cited natural population increase as the biggest obstacle to economic growth, and a source of poverty and hunger, due to the difficulty in providing the necessary resources, and as a factor that adversely affects the quality of public services in the fields of education and health, and the overall standard of living (Tabikha 2023). Muhammed al-Baz, chairman of the editorial board of the government-supporting al-Dustur newspaper, warned that a continuation of the current situation could lead Egypt to "collective suicide" (Jamal 2023).

On the other hand, Egyptian opposition figures have sometimes proposed a different point of view. For example, there were some who recalled that the experience of some other countries shows that natural increase can actually lead to economic growth; therefore the economic difficulties under al-Sisi should not be blamed on population growth but also—and perhaps mainly—on the government's failure to deal with challenges such as poverty, education, employment and health (al-Misri 2019).

In fact, while the average birthrate per woman was 2.85 in 2023 (an improvement compared to 3.4 in 2017), Egypt's actual target is to gradually reduce it to 1.6 by 2052 (al-Watan 2021). Another ambitious target defined by President al-Sisi is to reduce the annual number of births to 400,000 for two decades—a step that he estimates will restrain natural growth and lead to the necessary balance between the state's financial capabilities and population size (Arabic CNN 2023a). It should be noted that in 2023 there were 1.4 million births—very far from the President's target, but 6.8% less than in 2022. In any event, if Egypt meets its targets it will benefit from the overall age structure of a young population of working age, that could open a promising window of opportunity (El-Saharty et al. 2022).

Over the years a number of factors have contributed to the high birthrate in Egypt

and placed difficult obstacles in the way of government attempts—past and present—to slow down the country's population growth:

- a. Traditional social beliefs that high fertility is a religious precept. These are more widespread among rural communities and are supported by some clerics (or at least are not firmly refuted).
- b. Low use of contraception by married Egyptian women (59% in 2014, rising to 66% in 2021), whether due to religious reasons (see the previous paragraph), lack of awareness, economic distress or lack of availability in pharmacies and clinics.
- c. The common link between a woman's economic and social status and the number of her children, who are seen as "insurance" in case she is widowed or divorced. This combines with common beliefs among Egyptian women that having numerous children will stop a man from abandoning his wife or taking another wife. It should be noted that although polygamy is permitted in Islam, the actual incidence in Egypt is tiny, with less than one percent of men living with more than one wife.
- d. Children are assigned an essential role in the economic support of the family. As of 2021 about 5% of children aged 5-17 were working, while this rate was double among poor and rural families whose children are usually employed in agriculture. At the same time there is a negative attitude to the birth of daughters, due to traditional attitudes that reject the idea of women going out into the public space to find work, and sometimes families continue having children until a son is born, who can help to support the family.
- e. Early marriage of girls under the age of 18 (partly for reasons of poverty and the desire to obtain the bridal price) means many years of childbearing, numerous children and lack of education (Baraniya 2024a; Winkler 2008, 81-82; Zayn 2023; Sofer & Gross-Lan 2008, 52-64; UNICEF 2024; Kramer 2020).

Cartoon. The "Population Time Bomb" Threatens Egyptian "Development"



Source: Youm7

Strategies Adopted by the al-Sisi government in the face of Population Growth

The importance that Egypt attaches to the demographic challenge has already found expression in the constitution approved in 2014. Section 41 deals with the country's commitment to strive towards achieving the necessary balance between population growth and the resources available, to maximize the investment in human capital and improve skills in order to achieve sustainable development (Constitution of Egypt 2014; Ministry of Health & Population and National Population Council 2023, 12; Tawfiq 2022, 4). The constitutional declarations have been translated by the al-Sisi government into practical policy that is being implemented along two main dimensions. First are the actions taken to improve the standard of living in view of rapid natural population growth and the resulting pressures on state services and resources. The second dimension is the policy intended to bring about a significant reduction in the birth rate over the coming decades.

With respect to the first dimension, over the past decade Egypt has promoted economic, social and infrastructure programs that are designed to help the state and its citizens deal with the consequences of population growth (Ministry of Health & Population and National Population Council 2023, 9-11). In 2021 President al-Sisi announced the construction of a "New Republic"-the code name for a broad vision to raise the standard of living in Egypt in the areas of housing, health, education, employment and infrastructure. On the subject of housing, for example, Egypt embarked on a range of projects based on the understanding that it had to build 600,000 housing units each year to keep pace with the growing population. One of the most prominent projects is the new administrative center still under construction, which on completion should accommodate 6.5 million residents (Flat & Villa n.d.). Dozens of other towns have been built, most of which are in desert areas, with the aim of encouraging a more balanced geographical dispersion of the population, relieving the overcrowding in the towns between the Nile valley and the Delta, protecting agricultural land from urban sprawl, creating incentives to attract capital and investment in the desert regions, and deriving benefit from their natural resources. These towns are expected to provide homes for over 30 million people (Ministry of Health & Population and National Population Council 2023, 15-16; Salih 2023; Tabikha 2023).

Some of the housing projects are the subject of public controversy in Egypt, particularly the new administrative capital. Critics of this project-whose cost is estimated at some 45 billion dollars-argue that it is wasting state funds that should have been invested in more pressing matters, such as education and health (Tabikha 2023). In addition, there is criticism of the high cost of housing in the new capital, which is beyond the reach of the average family. In this sense the project is not realizing one of its declared objectives: the provision of affordable housing for all Egyptians (Arabi 21 2023). If that were not enough, the project is progressing more slowly than planned, and the target of a million residents living there by 2026 seems far from realistic at present (Abu Bakr 2024; Yunis 2022).

Another flagship project in the field of economic development and the struggle

against poverty is "Decent Life" (hayah karima), which was announced in 2019 and is intended to improve the lives of millions of Egyptians living in 4,700 villages that suffer from high rates of poverty, overcrowding and poor levels of housing, sewage, sanitation, education, medicine and employment. At the end of 2023 the project had been implemented in about 1,500 villages and some 18 million residents had benefited (Amin 2021; Hasan 2023; Tulan 2021). Another project is dedicated to the elimination of unplanned slums (al-ashwa'iyyat) and moving their residents to towns that can provide them with better housing and services. During the years 2014-2023 some 1.2 million people from 300 slum neighborhoods and 25 districts benefited from the construction of some 250,000 housing units (Hani 2023; Ministry of Health & Population and National Population Council 2023, 14-15; Nabil 2023).

In recent years Egypt has worked on the provision of free family planning assistance, which is given in public and mobile clinics operated by the Egyptian Ministry of Health & Population in all regions of the country.

> In the field of education, Egypt has adopted reforms designed to prepare the younger generation for future integration in the local and global job market and to contribute to the development of the country. The reforms include modernization of schools, improvement of infrastructures and construction of new classrooms and schools, to ease the overcrowding in educational institutions (Winter 2023, 15). In the fields of food and water security, Egypt adopted a long term action plan including extending agricultural land from 9.7 million padans¹ in 2023 to 15 million padans in 2030, focusing on crops that require little water, reducing dependence on food imports, developing water resources and setting up dozens of water desalination and recycling plants. In the energy sector, Egypt is working

strenuously to meet the soaring electricity needs of the economy, by developing domestic and external gas resources and sources of renewable energy (Terdiman et al. 2022; El-Din 2023).

With regard to the brain drain, the Ministry of Migration and the General Union of Egyptians Abroad are making efforts to bring Egyptian exiles back to their homeland and recruit them to the efforts to develop the New Republic, particularly in the case of highly educated emigrants in the fields of science (Ibrahim 2022).

As for the second dimension of reducing natural population growth, Egypt under al-Sisi has formulated a national population strategy for the period 2023-2030, whose purpose is to bring about a drastic drop in birthrates. The current target is a decline from 2.85 to 2.4 children per woman by 2030 (Baraniya 2024a). Even before that, in 2021 Egypt launched the National Project for the Development of the Egyptian Family, whose purpose was to improve the quality of life in the country by moderating population growth (Ministry of Health & Population and National Population Council 2023, 9, 13). In order to reduce the birthrate, a variety of strategies were employed: provision of family planning services, economic incentives, legislative intervention, educational activities, obtaining religious approval for the moves, and female empowerment.

Help in Family Planning

In recent years Egypt has worked on the provision of free family planning assistance, which is given in public and mobile clinics operated by the Egyptian Ministry of Health & Population in all regions of the country. Training was given to thousands of medical teams in health departments, as well as thousands of obstetricians, gynecologists and nurses, to provide medical services in maternity and gynecological departments. Since 2020, on the initiative of the Ministry for Social Solidarity, Egypt has also been offering a telephone hotline service called "We are with you" (ihna ma'aki), to respond to queries from women on matters of family planning and fertility ('Abd al-Salam 2022).

In addition, the Ministry of Health & Population supplies a range of effective contraceptives at subsidized prices, available at family planning clinics, community centers and hospitals all over Egypt. The purpose is to find the safest type of contraception for each woman based on her unique circumstances, such as contraceptive injections or pills of various kinds, including those suitable for nursing mothers. According to Ministry data for 2023, these steps have led to a rise of 66% in the use of family planning measures ('Abd al-Salam 2023).

Incentives to Reduce the Birthrate

In the framework of the National Project for Development of the Egyptian Family, women are offered a financial incentive to limit births. In 2023 the Ministry of Planning and the Ministry of Economic & Financial Development announced that the Egyptian government would place at the disposal of married women aged 21-45, with no more than two children, an annual savings grant of 1,000 Egyptian pounds. The cumulative amount would be calculated according to the woman's age when joining the project, and it would be redeemable when she reaches the age of 45, as long as she complies with the terms (Sabry 2023). Apart from limiting the number of children to two, the terms for receiving the money include periodic visits to family development clinics, intervals between births, provision of regular vaccinations for children, participation in frameworks for women's education, and regular checkups for breast cancer and non-infectious diseases (Arabic CNN 2023b).

The move attracted wide criticism in Egypt. The central argument was that the amount was too low to encourage reduction in births (Sabry 2023). For example, women in their twenties and thirties stated that they would not decide how many children to have in return for an incentive they would only receive many years later. It was also argued that the value of the money could be lower at redemption because of Egypt's high inflation rate, the constant devaluation of the Egyptian pound and taxation on the final sum (Mustafa 2023). Another argument was that the profit from children's work for some families was larger than the grant, so they would continue to see numerous children as the preferred way of dealing with poverty (Hafiz 2023).

Legislative Activity

In recent years the Egyptian government has taken a series of legislative steps, which are still in various stages of legislation, with the aim of reinforcing state control of population growth and directly or indirectly reducing the birthrate. It is sometimes difficult to trace the exact timetable of the progress, approval and implementation of these legislative steps, but it is possible to draw conclusions regarding the general direction of government moves.

Firstly, since 2018 the Ministry of Justice, with the support of President al-Sisi, has been promoting a law to prevent the marriage of minors under the age of 18, with the possibility of prosecuting anyone involved in such a marriage: the father, guardian, husband, witnesses and lawyers. In 2023 a draft bill on this matter was published by the legislative committee of the Egyptian parliament, but as of early 2024 the law had not yet been approved and had still not formally come into force (Baraniya 2024b; Ministry of Health & Population and National Population Council 2023, 62-63; Radwan 2023).

Secondly, since the start of the decade, the Egyptian government has been promoting amendments to the Personal Status Law, with the aim of regulating inter alia the laws on marriage, and perhaps, although not openly stated, also to reduce the rate of marriage. According to the draft bill published in 2022, couples who wish to marry must meet various preconditions, including: the absence of legal obstacles (such as a criminal record); medical checks to discover non-infectious diseases (such as diabetes, hypertension and obesity) and infectious diseases (such as HIV), plus genetic tests in cases of consanguineous marriage; bringing two witnesses; confirmation that the couple are of sound mind; and permission for a legal representative to validate the marriage. The law has not yet been finally approved, and in February 2024 President al-Sisi ordered the committee responsible for drafting it to complete the work without delay ('Ali 2024; State Information Service 2023a).

The assumption behind the bill is that educated and working women will marry later and have fewer children than uneducated and non-working women, and that there is a direct link between investment in education for girls and young women, and the desire for smaller families, which will slow down population growth

> It should be noted that the bill aroused public protest from those who maintained that it amounted to excessive and improper state interference in personal matters, made the marriage process too complicated, and placed a further financial burden on couples. In response, al-Sisi stated that the purpose of the law was not to make marriage too difficult for couples, but to assure their parents that the marriage was suitable, and the state would be failing in its duty otherwise. Although the president avoided stating explicitly that the purpose of the law was to delay marriages or reduce the birthrate, he recommended that newlywed couples should wait one to three years in order to examine the state of their marriage before bringing children into the world (al-Khalij al-Jadid 2023; al-Hurra 2022). Not only that, but the bill also stipulates conditions for polygamy, including the husband's obligation to submit a request to the Family Matters Court and to obtain the approval of his first wife to marry another wife (Egypt Independent 2022). These demands, which are designed to restrict polygamy and therefore also fertility, are in addition to the objection to polygamy from

Sheikh al-Azhar Ahmed al-Tayeb, who noted that this custom was harmful to women and children and only permitted by the religion in very limited circumstances (Egypt Today 2022).

Thirdly, in late 2023 the Egyptian People's Council debated an amendment to the Children's Law, including more serious penalties ranging from fines to actual imprisonment for failing to report births or delay in reporting births (Abu Talib 2023; 'Ali 2023). The amendment bill was intended to reduce the phenomenon of births occurring under the government radar, when information does not reach the Ministry of Health and the Population Registry Office. One of the reasons for failing to register births is the case of children born to couples who married in a traditional marriage with no official contract (zawaj urfi) (Awda 2022). According to figures from the Central Agency for Public Mobilization & Statistics, in 2015 the number of traditional marriages reached 88,000, representing some 9% of marriages in Egypt, while in 2018 the number jumped to over 100,000 and in 2020 it reached 113,000 (Abu al-Rus 2020; al-Sagar 2015; Daya' al-Din 2021).

Finally, Egypt has tried to promote a law imposing penalties and fines for dropping out of education, partly to encourage education of women, but the bill in its original format was not approved. The assumption behind the bill is that educated and working women will marry later and have fewer children than uneducated and non-working women, and that there is a direct link between investment in education for girls and young women, and the desire for smaller families, which will slow down population growth (Yusuf et al. 2014, 5; Ministry of Health & Population and National Population Council 2023, 62-63). As a rule, the rate of higher education in Egypt is lower for women than for men: In 2022 the rate of education for girls was 68.95%, compared to 79.99% for boys (referring to young people aged 15 and over who can read and write) (O'Neill 2024). In addition, the dropout rate from junior high school is slightly higher for girls than for boys,

but in the years 2018-2021 it was only between 1% and 2% (Draya Forum 2022). In an attempt to improve the state of education, in 2022 the government submitted a bill to impose a fine on the guardian of a boy or girl who was regularly absent from school without justification, but it was ultimately rejected with the argument that it would impose a heavy economic burden on families who could not manage the costs of education, such as uniforms, writing materials and books (Salama 2022). In early 2024 it was reported that the government had decided to change direction and offer financial grants to help needy families to meet the costs of sending dropouts back to school or keeping their children in school. However there is a concern that many of the families prioritize the children's immediate income potential over the benefits of education (Hafiz, 2024b).

Information Campaigns

The struggle to reduce the birthrate in Egypt is supported by a broad information campaign to encourage citizens to cooperate with government policy. The campaign makes use of the media, social networks, field work and activities in schools and institutions of higher education to spread its message. For example, the government's radio and tv channels broadcast public service messages encouraging the public to take advantage of family planning services. Social network influencers—including football players, movie stars and musicians-are recruited to act as government "ambassadors" to raise awareness of the overpopulation issue among the younger generation ('Abd al-Jalil 2020).

In order to reach other audiences and raise their awareness of family planning services, the government conducts seminars in all regions of the country, including in villages and distant provinces ('Abd al-Salam 2022). Hospitals have also held seminars for women, dealing with subjects such as the benefits of family planning, maintaining child health, and the risks of pregnancy at a young age (alShawki 2023). There was also a "Service to Your Door" campaign with home visits to selected target populations to raise awareness of family planning issues ('Abd al-Salam 2023).

Special efforts to provide information about limiting family size are aimed at the younger generation. For example, there are meetings with university students with discussions on the causes of population growth in Egypt, the challenges it poses and the actions required to tackle them (al-Qahira 2023 24; Sa'd 2023). Similar meetings are aimed at school pupils, including seminars on the importance of the population issue and its impact on the quality of life for individuals and society in general (Nafi' 2023).

The grade 10 textbook, "Geography of Egypt," teaches pupils about the negative consequences of overpopulation, including unemployment, overcrowding, drug problems, poverty and illiteracy.

Messages in this spirit also find expression in the school curriculum, subject to a decision by the Ministry of Health to introduce content relating to population and fertility issues ('Abd al-Latif 2022). For example, the grade 10 textbook, "Geography of Egypt," teaches pupils about the negative consequences of overpopulation, including unemployment, overcrowding, drug problems, poverty and illiteracy. It also describes various factors that can help to reduce the rate of increase, including economic depression, war and political instability. The book teaches pupils that a small family can ensure a better life, and that the conditions for reducing the birthrate include raising the level of education, bringing women into the workforce, planning family size in advance and using contraception. These solutions for reducing the birthrate are presented not only as a social need but also as permitted by religious laws. For example, "Dialogue Literature in Islam," a 12th grade textbook, quotes Islamic rulings that permit—in certain circumstances—the use of contraceptives (Winter 2023, 75-76).

The Religious Stamp of Approval for Fertility Reduction

National religious institutions and religious leaders in Egypt have also joined the government campaign to provide information on reducing the birthrate. The government is keen to obtain religious approval for dealing with the problem, understanding the strong influence of religious considerations—which are as strong as cultural and social considerations—on the degree of public cooperation with the official policy on matters such as family planning and the use of contraceptives (Hafiz 2024a). Therefore, following al-Sisi's declaration regarding the dangers of overpopulation, in 2021 religious institutions began a campaign of information on social media, designed to persuade Egyptians that limiting childbirth is legitimate. On its Twitter account the Egyptian Religious Court launched the hashtag "Family planning is permitted" (tanzim al-nasl ja'iz) to clarify the religious view on the subject and to reply to questions from followers, stressing that the state is permitted to adopt the necessary measures. At the same time, the Egyptian Ministry of Awqaf launched an awareness campaign on the subject, which was promoted through joint seminars with the National Media Authority and the National Press Authority. A number of prominent religious scholars have also given their backing to government efforts to limit the birthrate in declarations that were broadcast on Egyptian tv ('Abd al-Latif 2021).

Senior scholars from al-Azhar, Egypt's most important religious institution, have also expressed support for the state's efforts to control population growth because of its negative effects on the economy, health and education services (Wahba 2021). They stress that there is no valid basis in religious practice for condemning family planning efforts, and the religion actually permits limiting births if this improves the standard of living and serves needs such as providing proper education to the younger generation (Midhat 2021). Sheikh al-Azhar Ahmed al-Tayeb called on Egyptian society to unite in the struggle against misguided perceptions that oppose family planning, and noted that overpopulation puts a strain on Egypt's resources and hinders its economic development (Karim 2021).

Moreover, in early 2022 the Egypt's Dar al-Ifta' published a book on family planning laws in Islam, which was distributed by the Ministry of Social Solidarity at special conferences on fertility reduction held all over the country (Shahin 2022). A religious ruling by Dar al-Ifta' states that Islam permits spacing pregnancies to protect the mother's health and to improve the education she gives her children, as long as her fertility is not irreversibly damaged ('Abd al-Rahman 2022). Finally, in January 2024 the Ministry of Awqaf and the Ministry of Health agreed that Friday sermons would be devoted to raising awareness of the dangers of excessive population growth and its negative consequences, and they would set up joint working teams of religious leaders and doctors to give lectures on the subject to citizens in hospitals, schools and universities and other places of assembly (Hafiz 2024a).

Empowering Women

The Egyptian government has adopted a variety of ways to empower women of child-bearing age (18-45), by encouraging them to study and find work, and to increase their financial independence. These actions, although not formally and directly aimed at reducing the birthrate, indirectly help the government efforts to achieve this goal.

The Egyptian National Council for Women makes a variety of efforts to encourage women to enter the job market, to bring productive women who own small businesses to the market and help them to grow as entrepreneurs. For example, the Council's Center for the Development of Women's Skills holds training courses for women interested in setting up small businesses, to introduce them to the basics of management and marketing. Some of the courses include practical training. The Center also offers supplementary courses for new graduates of academic institutions to help them find employment. The courses cover essential skills such as basic and advanced computer skills, writing a resume and preparing for job interviews. The Center also provides courses for working women to further their achievements (50 Million African Women Speak n.d.).

The Council has also set up a program, "Female Entrepreneurs Move Forward," designed to encourage business development for women who wish to set up small businesses. The program is intended to help them to make a business plan and establish their business. It is designed for older and younger women who already have a business as well as those who would like to start one, and it helps them to improve their management skills and learn about market needs in order to succeed in business. The courses cover numerous subjects, including financial awareness, marketing the venture, pricing products and managing the business. There are about 100 training courses, and from 2016 to 2022 more than 2,000 women and girls were trained (Sa'id 2022; 'Abd al-Ghani 2023).

Another project in the years 2020-2022 was "She Trades Egypt," to support women who sell their handicrafts. The aim was to promote their businesses, help female entrepreneurs in this field, and enable them to expand into local and international markets. The project gave training workshops to dozens of small and medium sized businesses engaged in the art of designing and developing handmade products, including book-keeping and financial management, logistics, types of packaging and shipping, marketing and pricing, and compliance with quality standards (State Information Service 2023b; International Trade Centre n.d.; State Information Service 2022).

The National Council for Women also launched an internet platform, "My Strength is

my Craft" (quwwati fi hirfati) to support women, particularly those engaged in handicrafts. The platform is a Facebook group whose purpose is to connect women with diverse skills who can provide a product or a service, with female entrepreneurs, in order to increase their exposure and chances of obtaining work (al-Habal 2020). The group was launched in 2020 and as of early 2024 had about 1200 members (My Strength is my Craft n.d.).

Another move in collaboration with the National Council for Women is the "Winner" program (rabiha), designed to expand employment opportunities for women. The program began in 2023 and has held a series of training courses on employment skills, for 1,000 women from various regions of Egypt. At the courses and at personal training sessions with experts on career development, the women learn about aspects such as teamwork, time management, dealing with stress, writing emails, conducting negotiations, composing a resume and preparing for job interviews. The training and assistance enable women to realize their potential in the job market and contribute to Egypt's socioeconomic development (UN Egypt 2023).

The messages of female empowerment are also found in school textbooks at all levels, which encourage gender equality and oppose discrimination and the oppression of women. For example, the book "Values and Respect for the Other" for grade 1 shows girls and boys playing football together.

As well as government initiatives there are also private initiatives to encourage women to join the labor market and increase their economic independence. One example is Mumm—an Egyptian platform that supplies home-cooked food. This online market enables users to purchase home-cooked meals at attractive prices based on geographical region. The founder of the platform, Walid Abd alRahman, launched Mumm.com in 2015, and its benefit is that it enables women to work from their homes (Waya 'Arabi 2020; Tartrian, 2017).

Finally, the messages of female empowerment are also found in school textbooks at all levels, which encourage gender equality and oppose discrimination and the oppression of women. For example, the book "Values and Respect for the Other" for grade 1 shows girls and boys playing football together. A similar book for grade 5 has pictures of a female doctor, a girl playing tennis, and a man cleaning his house, illustrating a fair division of household tasks between all family members. The book "Arabic Language" for grade 3 describes a situation in which the husband and children do housework to enable the wife to relax after a hard day's work. Some of the books show important and influential women in Egypt and in the Arab world in general, including female leaders, scientists and intellectuals who can serve as role models for pupils, particularly girls. For example, the book "Civics & Human Rights" for grade 11 introduces Doria Shafik, a female Egyptian intellectual and important activist in the Egyptian feminist movement. "Arabic Language" for grade 9 asks pupils to compare the Polish French physicist Marie Curie and the Egyptian physicist Samira Moussa, and explain their contributions to human progress (Winter 2023, 85-89).

Moreover, many textbooks state that women are entitled to get an education, including higher education, just like men, to achieve economic independence and to play prominent roles in various fields in the job market. For example, a social sciences book for grade 8 teaches pupils to respect women's rights and recognize their important role in society, particularly in the education system and the job market, since they make up half of society. The grade 11 textbook "Civics & Human Rights" stresses that women can work in many fields, including medicine, engineering, teaching, services, and as ambassadors and state presidents, and that they play a fundamental role in the political, economic and social life of the country. The book also teaches that the progress of every society depends on the active participation of women. Although this is not stated explicitly, it can be assumed that the active encouragement of women's participation in the labor market derives from the understanding that women who work, study and have a career are likely to have fewer children (Winter 2023, 75-76, 90-91).

Summary and Significance

In the decade under President al-Sisi, the Egyptian government has invested a variety of efforts in the struggle against overpopulation and the reduction of birthrates. The moves are not yet complete and so far their success has been only partial. It appears that the problems and challenges of natural increase are building up faster than they can be resolved. Egypt's fight against population growth is expected to continue over the coming decades, and its outcome will have consequences for the country's political and economic future, as well as for its relations with its neighbors, including Israel.

On the domestic front, the continuation of the present birthrate could deepen the economic distress of Egyptians, increasing unemployment and poverty, and intensifying the pressure on services and resources. These circumstances will strengthen social and political volatility, encourage public unrest, and in certain scenarios could even undermine the political order. This is not just a theoretical threat: the events of the Arab Spring in the Middle East were partly due to economic and environmental factors. Vulnerability to climate change and its effects on the water supply, agriculture, tourism and energy could aggravate the internal threats Egypt faces. At the same time, if Egypt can balance its population growth with its limited resources, carry out essential economic and social reforms, and recruit external support for these moves, it will increase its chances of surviving the demographic challenge and even emerge stronger from it.

Demographic processes in Egypt also have regional and global impact, embodying both threats and opportunities. On the one hand, increasing economic distress will strengthen the motivation to migrate from Egypt to richer countries, mainly in Europe and the Gulf. On the other hand, it is often said that the Egyptian population makes it "too big to fail," and this helps it to enlist other countries to provide assistance. The generous aid provided to Egypt through grants, loans and investments from international financial institutions, from the European Union and from some Gulf states, is intended to prevent further deterioration of its economic situation, and help the government to promote the essential reforms required to tackle unchecked population growth and ensure the commitment of the Cairo regime to the struggle against illegal migration from Egypt.

The impact of Egypt's demographic processes does not bypass Israel. Further intensification of the economic and climate crises in Egypt could result in waves of refugees trying to cross its borders. Such circumstances could challenge the existing order in the Sinai Peninsula that is defined by the peace treaty between Egypt and Israel, and arouse political and security tensions between the countries. At the same time, Egypt's domestic challenges, derived partly from rapid population growth, and the extensive development efforts led by the al-Sisi government to tackle them, work against any retreat from the peace treaty which is a political, security and economic asset to both countries. On the contrary, in recent years there has been fruitful and growing cooperation between Israel and Egypt in the field of energy, and Egypt is dependent on Israeli gas for its growing domestic needs and also for export purposes. In addition, American aid to Egypt of 1.3 billion dollars annually and the QIZ agreements between Israel, Egypt and the US also encourage compliance with the peace treaty.

If Egypt can successfully tackle population growth and its associated problems, this will

contribute to regional stability in general. To achieve this Egypt needs help and support from its friends worldwide. Israel, like other countries, has an interest in strengthening Egyptian stability, and both countries share an interest in extending their bilateral and multilateral collaborations in both existing and new fields, such as agriculture, water, tourism, renewable energy and the environment. We can only hope that the rising population in Egypt will promote a parallel process of growing cooperation between the two countries.

Dr. Ofir Winter is a Senior Researcher at INSS and a lecturer at the Department of Arabic and Islamic Studies at Tel Aviv University. ofirw@inss.org.il

Yafit Knimach is an intern at the Institute for National Security Studies (INSS), a Master's student in the Department of Arabic at Bar-Ilan University with a BA honors in Arabic Language and Literature, Bar-Ilan University. yafit201994@gmail.com

Sources

- صوت 50 مليون امر اقم المراقي 50 Million African Women Speak. n.d بناء القدرات والتدريب للمرأة المصرية في .(Undated). [افريقية Building business skills and training for Egyptian women]. https://tinyurl.com/2ye9w8r6
- 'Abd al-Ghani, Shayma'. 2023. برعاية المجلس القومي للمرأة.. تدريب. 2023. إبر على ريادة الأعمال [Under the sponsorship of the National Women's Council: Entrepreneurship training for the women of Luxor (pictures)]. al-Hadtha, May 3, 2023. https://www.alhadtha.com/8414
- 'Abd al-Jalil, Hisham. 2020. 4 والتواصل خطط بمحور الإعلام والتواصل (معني المحلف) خطط بمحور الإعلام والجتماعي لحل أزمة الزيادة السكانية [4 programs on the media axis and social networks to solve the overpopulation crisis]. Youm7, October 30, 2020. https://tinyurl.com/5h2tkuba
- 'Abd al-Latif, Du'a' 2021. المصريين مؤسسات دينية تنتفض لإقناع Religious institutions volunteer to help persuade Egyptians to limit childbirth]. *al-Jazeera*, February 18. 2021. https://tinyurl.com/2nz8ww96
- —. 2022. «مصر تواجه الزيادة السكانية بمناهج «الصحة الإنجابية . [Egyptians are tackling overpopulation by means of the curriculum on "Healthy fertility"]. *al-Jazeera*, November 27, 2022. https://tinyurl.com/y4y4xreh
- Abd al-Rahman, Ali. 2022. ما حكم تحديد النسل وتنظيمه؟.. دار الإفتاء تجيب [What is the ruling on limiting and planning fertility? The Dar al-Ifta' responds]. Youm7, August 27, 2022. https://tinyurl.com/y9bzz7ve
- الزيادة السكانية.. توفير VS الصحة .402 Abd al-Salam, Walid. 2022 أقوى وسائل تنظيم الأسرة مجانا.. إتاحة الخدمات ب-197 مستشفى

و 1000 وحدة و 1000 سيارة متنقلة.. طارق توفيق: عدم المباعدة يزيد وفيات الأمهات 3 أضعاف بعد الطفل الرابع كذا وفيات الرضع [Health versus overpopulation: free supply of the most effective methods of family planning; provision of services in 197 hospitals, 5,400 units and 1,000 mobile facilities; Tariq Tawfik: Absence of intervals (between births) triples maternal mortality after the fourth child, and also infant mortality]. *Youm7*, March 13, 2022. https://tinyurl.com/5ex3w9ky

- وسائل منع الحمل سلاح الدولة لمواجهة الزيادة السكانية . 2023 . «من الجيلين الثالث والرابع».. وزارة الصحة تضخ 5.9 مليار قرص و3.3 مليار فيال و2 مليون لولب بالوحدات.. وتؤكد: فاعلية 99.7- أورس الوسائل من الجيل الرابع تصل لـ99.7 ('Third and fourth generation' contraceptives are the state's weapon to fight population growth; the Ministry of Health pumps 5.9 billion pills, 3.3 billion vials and 2 million IUDs, and stresses: the efficiency of these fourth generation methods reaches 99.7%]. Youm7, August 26, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/44xt9p5n
- Abu al-Rus, Khalid. 2020. النرواج العرفي في مصر [Traditional marriages in Egypt]. *al-Majalla*, September 9, 2020. https://tinyurl.com/hds34a5s
- Abufalgha, Mohamed. 2022. Public Views of Migration in MENA. Princeton: Arab Barometer. July, 2022. https://tinyurl.com/3jx5zu8v
- Abu Bakr, Amir. 2024. مصر.. ولاية السيسي الثالثة تدشن . Egypt: The third term of al-Sisi inaugurates the new administrative capital]. *al-Sharq*, April 3, 2024. https://tinyurl.com/4kndfusu
- Abu Talib, Mahmud. 2023. قانون الطفل.. عقوبات الإدلاء ببيانات [The Children's Law: غير صحيحة أثناء تسجيل المواليد penalties for submitting erroneous data when registering births]. *Masrawy*, November 20, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/mrchfpvw
- al-Habal, Ayat. 2020. «نصة الكترونية من» منه (My strength شهارات والحرف "My strength is my Craft": Electronic platform of the National Council for Women to support women with crafting skills]. *al-Masry al-Youm*, July 18, 2020. https://www. almasryalyoum.com/news/details/1999149
- al-Hurra. 2022. السيسي يكثف ملامح قانون الأحوال .ledical check and judge: al-Sisi reveals الشخصية الجديد deals of the new Personal Status Law]. December 26, 2022. https://tinyurl.com/y2e5naxb
- al-Khalij al-Jadid. 2023. يعارضه الأزهر ويغضب الجميع.. قانون [al-Azhar is opposed] الأحوال الشخصية في مصر يثير جدلا and the public is angry: The Personal Status Law in Egypt arouses controversy]. January 16, 2023 https://tinyurl.com/5a6f25xm
- al-Misri, Abd Allah. 2019. محللون: لهذا لجأ نظام السيسي لاتهام الإخوان بزيادة السكان؟ (Analysts: Is this the reason why the al-Sisi regime blamed the Brotherhood for population growth?]. *Arabi 21*, July 12, 2019. https://tinyurl.com/7vfzuv8h
- إعداد القادة: عقد مجموعة من الندوات التوعوية .al-Qahira 24. 2023 Institute] حول القضية السكانية لطلاب الجامعات والمعاهد المصرية of Leadership Development: Holding a series of seminars for awareness of the population issue for

students at Egyptian universities and institutes]. April 7, 2023 https://tinyurl.com/443w27vv

- al-Qi'i, Mahmud. 2024. ... نعمة قدن... انحفاض معدل المواليد في مصر.. حدث اجتماعي واقتصادي وسياسي لافت له دلالته.. هل أعرض المصريون عن الزواج؟ وما الأسباب؟ [Blessing or curse? For the first time in half a century – a decline in the birthrate in Egypt; a social, economic and political event of remarkable significance; are Egyptians deterred from marriage? And what are the reasons for that?]. *Rai al-Youm*, April 3, 2024. https://tinyurl.com/h6hczfvy
- al-Sadat, Muhammad. 2022. **202** زيادة 2015. 2017 أعداد الأطباء المصريين المهاجرين لبريطانيا منذ 2017 Report: Rise of 202% in the number of Egyptian doctors emigrating to Britain since 2017]. *Mada Masr*, October 19, 2022. https://tinyurl.com/5ec7ere5
- al-Saqar, Wajih. 2015. المركزى للتعبئة والإحصاء: **88 الف حالة زواج** The Central Agency for Public Mobilization & Statistics: 88 thousand cases of traditional marriage (zawaj urfi) within a year]. *al-Ahram*, December 18, 2015. https://tinyurl.com/46mr5tvd
- al-Shawki, Ali. 2023. «.. خطورة الفترية السكاتية على الفرد والمجتمع»..» al-Shawki, Ali. 2023. «.. خطورة القصية ("The importance of the population issue for the individual and society": Seminar at the Population Unit of the Marsa Matrouh Children's Hospital]. *al-Masry al-Youm,* March 30, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/2fdmrxrz
- al-Watan. 2021. (رأس أولويات الدولة Ministry of Planning: Reducing the rate of population increase is a top priority for the state]. *Elwatan News*, October 15, 2021 https://tinyurl.com/y9zrsd23
- 'Ali, Iman. 2024. لللشخصية» الجديد.. مصلحة 'Ali, Iman. 2024. مصلحة الطقل واستقرار «البيت المصرى» وإنجاز إجراءات التقاضى أبرز ضمانات الوصول لتشريع عصرى متوازن.. والقانون يتصدر أولويات (العفان) الوصول لتشريع عصرى متوازن.. والقانون يتصدر أولويات (المعانات) الوصول لتشريع عصرى متوازن.. والقانون يتصدر أولويات (Ihe road to the new "personal status": the interests of the child, stability of the "Egyptian home" and completion of litigation procedures are the most striking guarantees for achieving modern, balanced legislation; the law is at the top of the agenda of the "Family in National Dialog" at second stage sessions]. Youm7, February 9, 2024. https://tinyurl.com/2eue8987
- 'Ali, Nur. 2023. تتعديلات قانون الطفل أمام مجلس النواب.. منح امتياز ات 2023. ثلاثم الحاضنة لتشجيع الكفالة.. تشديد العقوبات لعدم الإبلاغ عن للأم الحاضنة لتشجيع الكفالة.. تشديد العقوبات لعدم الإبلاغ عن المواليد أو تقديم بيانات كاذبة أو الإهمال.. و»اللجنة التشريعية» تشيد المواليد أو تقديم بيانات كاذبة أو الإهمال.. و»اللجنة التشريعية» تشيد المواليد أو تقديم بيانات كاذبة أو الإهمال.. و»اللجنة التشريعية» تشيد المواليد أو تقديم بيانات كاذبة أو الإهمال.. و»اللجنة التشريعية» تشيد المواليد أو تقديم بيانات كاذبة أو الإهمال.. و»اللجنة التشريعية» تشيد المواليد أو تقديم بيانات كاذبة أو الإهمال.. و»اللجنة التشريعية» تشيد المواليد أو تقديم بيانات كاذبة أو الإهمال.. و»اللجنة التشريعية» تشيد المواليد أو تقديم بيانات كاذبة أو الإهمال.. و»اللجنة التشريعية» تشيد المواليد أو تقديم بيانات كاذبة أو الإهمال.. و»اللجنة التشريعية المواليد أو تقديم بيانات كاذبة أو الإهمال.. و»اللجنة التشريعية المواليد أو تقديم بيانات كاذبة أو الإهمال.. و»الجنة التشريعية المواليد أو تقديم بيانات كاذبة أو الإهمال.. و»اللجنة التشريعية المواليد أو تقديم بيانات كاذبة أو الإهمال... و»المتيان القيادة السياسية المواليد أو تقديم بيانات كاذبة أو الإهمال... و»الجنان عن أمان عن أو ماليعات القيادة السياسية القوادة المواليد أو تقديم بيانات كاذبة أو الإهمال... و»الجنانية القيادة المياسية أو ماليعات القيادة المواليد أو والغانية الموالية والقدانية ومالية ماليعات القيادة الموالية أو ماليعات القيادة الموالية أو ماليعات القواد الموالية أو ماليعات القواد الموالية أو ماليعات القواد الموالية أو ماليعات القواد ماليعات القواد ماليعات القواد ماليعات القواد ماليعات القواد ماليعات المواليعات الموالية أو ماليعات ماليعات الموالية أو ماليعات ماليعات أو ماليعات القواد ماليعات القواد ماليعانية أو ماليعات أو ماليعات القواد ماليعات أو ماليعات أو ماليعات أو ماليعات الموالية أو ماليعات الموالية أو ماليعات ماليعات أو ماليعات ماليعات أو ماليعات ماليعات أو مال ماليعات ما
- Amin, Asma'. 2021. كل ما تريد معرفته عن مبادرة حياة [Everything you want to know about the Decent Life initiative]. Youm7, February 10, 2021. https://tinyurl.com/37nesrb7
- بوميد»: عاصمة السيسي الإدارية «فقاعة» قد تنفجر". 2023. Arabi 21. 2023. PoMED: al-Sisi's administrative capital (لهذه الأسباب (صور

is a bubble that could burst for the following reasons (pictures)]. June 12, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/yc8dtcjr

- Arabic CNN. 2023a. السيسي: يجب تنظيم «الحرية المطلقة» في الإنجاب لتقليل الزيادة السكانية.. و هذا هو المطلوب لتحقيق التغيير في مصر [al-Sisi: The 'absolute freedom' of reproduction must be regulated in order to limit population growth. That is what is required in order to achieve change in Egypt]. September 5, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/ys39waau
- مصر.. ادخار 1000 جنيه سنويًا لكل متزوجة أنجبت طفلين بحد .2023b. [Egypt: A saving] أقصى.. ومسؤولة: العائد قد يقترب من ألفي دو لإر of 1,000 Egyptian pounds per year for every married woman who bears a maximum of two children; Senior official: the gain could reach almost two thousand dollars]. March 16, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/558n9euz
- Awda, Aya. 2022. ما مصير مولود الزواج العرفي وكيف يتم تسجيله؟ [What is the fate of a child born in a traditional marriage and how can he be registered?]. *Veto*, August 15, 2022. https://tinyurl.com/y7weee8y
- Baraniya, Ala'. 2022. متابعة وتقييم: الاستراتيجية القومية. 201 201 للسكان 5-2030 [Monitoring and assessment: The National Population Strategy 2015-2030]. The Egyptian Center for Strategic Studies. October 5, 2022. https://ecss.com.eg/21076/
- —. 2024a. الزيادة السكانية في مصر.. تقدم مُحرز وتحديات قائمة . [Population growth in Egypt: the progress achieved and the existing challenges]. *al-Marsad al-Masry*, January 3, 2024. https://tinyurl.com/4x88rw9z
- —. 2024b. استراتيجية الحد من الزواج المبكر: هل حققت أهدافها. [The strategy to restrict early marriages: has it achieved its goals?]. The Egyptian Center for Strategic Studies, February 12, 2024. https://ecss.com.eg/43209/
- Bergstrom, Rafael, Randi Caddell, Mark W. Chynoweth, Lisa M. Ellsworth, Sarah Henly-Shepard, Darcy K. Iwashita, Christopher A. Lepczyk, and Kara Miller.
 2013. "A Review of Solutions and Challenges to Addressing Human Population Growth and Global Climate Change." The International Journal of Climate Change: Impacts and Responses, 4(3):147-172. DOI:10.18848/1835-7156/CGP/v04i03/37178
- Berkovsky, Anton and Arnon Sofer. 2012. Geopolitics and Climate Change in the Middle East: The Arrival of the 'Climate Peace: Pax Climatica'. Haifa: Haikin Chair of Geostrategy, Haifa University. https://tinyurl.com/36asm3jy
- Bongaarts, John and Dennis Hodgson. 2022. Fertility Transition in the Developing World. Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-11840-1
- Constitution of Egypt. 2014. https://tinyurl.com/4b97jxms
- Daya' al-Din, Ahmad. 2021. الإحصاء: عد حالات الزواج [The Central Agency for Public Mobilization & Statistics: The number of documented traditional marriages has reached 113,048]. Akhbar al-Yawm, September 6, 2021. https://tinyurl.com/4kebdv9n
- Draya Forum. 2022. الأسباب والتداعيات وسبل Dropping out of school: causes, consequences and ways of tackling]. *Draya*, December 8, 2022. https://tinyurl.com/4m2m9fbm

- DTM. n.d. Arrivals Migration Flow to Europe. IOM Global Data Institute. https://dtm.iom.int/europe/arrivals
- Egypt Independent. 2022. New Bill Sets Conditions for Polygamy in Egypt. April 13, 2022. https://tinyurl.com/d46hwnxp
- Egypt Today. 2022. Egypt's Grand Imam of Azhar: One Wife Enough, Polygamy Conditional Right. May 27, 2022. https://tinyurl.com/2ffjpp3e
- El-Din, Gamal Essam. 2023. "Drawing a New Agricultural Map." *Aharm Online*, April 18, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/bdfppjbc
- El-Saharty, Sameh, Heba Nassar, Mariam M. Hamza and Yi Zhang. 2022. *The Economic Impact of Population Growth in Egypt*. The World Bank. https://tinyurl.com/yc3pht9j
- Farouk Mahfouz, Heba. 2023. "Young Doctors are Leaving Egypt in Droves for Better Jobs Abroad." *The Washington Post*, February 26, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/yfnnax3j
- Flat & Villa (undated). معلومات عن العاصمة الإدارية الجديدة 2024 وأفضل المشاريع بها في 2024] وأفضل المشاريع بها في about the new administrative capital and its best projects in 2024]. https://tinyurl.com/3cbukdde
- Gal, Yitzchak. 2015. The Economic Challenges Facing al-Sisi: Will he Succeed? Difficult Challenges, Brave Economic Moves and High Risks. *Strategic Update*, 18(2): 15-28. https://tinyurl.com/3n6zk25m
- Hafiz, Ahmad. 2023. خطاب مصر لخفض الإنجاب يصطدم بعرف [The discourse in Egypt on reducing births clashes with social customs and a religious 'taboo']. *al-Arab*, September 7, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/2tvyhfhd
- —. 2024a. مصر تسلم مهمة وقف الانفجار السكاني لخطباء المساجد .
 [Egypt transfers the task of stopping the population explosion to preachers in mosques]. *al-Arab*, January 8, 2024. https://tinyurl.com/2wpxrv5c
- (غراءات مالية لأسر المتسربين من التعليم بمصر لإعادتهم. 2024b. (Financial incentives to the families of school dropouts in Egypt with the aim of returning them to education]. *al-Arab*, January 30, 2024. https://tinyurl.com/426ajs9e
- Hani, Suhayla. 2023. محطات مهمة في حياة كريمة.. 18 مليون 18 مليون [Important milestones مستفيد و 23 ألف مشروع بـ1477 قرية for "Decent Life"; 18 million beneficiaries and 23,000 projects in 1,477 villages]. *al-Watan*, February 18, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/pzpyv6yc
- وزير الإسكان يكشف تفاصيل مشروعات .2023. الاسكان يكشف تفاصيل مشروعات .223 المرحلة الأولى لمبادرة حياه كريمة.. ويؤكد: الانتهاء من تنفيذ 285 مشروعا بـ5 مراكز.. عاصم الجزار: الوزارة تتولى تنفيذ مشروعات المعام 25 مركزاً في 10 محافظات تضم 741 قرية وتوابعها Minister reveals details of projects in the first stage of the Decent Life initiative and confirms: 285 projects have been completed in 5 centers. Assem al-Jazzar: The Ministry will implement projects in 25 centers in 10 regions, including 741 villages and their surroundings]. Parlmany, June 14, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/2rxfm4vy
- العقول المهاجرة».. الثروة المفقودة». 2022. «العقول المهاجرة».. الثروة المفقودة». والقوى الناعمة ("The brain drain"—lost resources and soft power]. *al-Masry al-Youm*, October 17, 2022. https://tinyurl.com/433vy9y7

- 'Imara, Amira. 2013. هجرة العقول و أثرها في النمو الاقتصادي في [The brain drain and its impact on economic growth in Egypt] in Buhuth Iqtisadiyya Arabiyya, 20: 7-31. https://tinyurl.com/yfvjadau
- International Trade Centre. n.d. *Egypt: SheTrades (AfTIAS)*. https://tinyurl.com/53vmmw83
- Jamal, Basam. 2023. الباز: لو ظل وضع الزيادة السكانية كما [al-Baz: If the rate of هو فهذا يعنى عملية انتحار جماعى population growth remains unchanged, that means collective suicide]. *al-Dustur*, September 7, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/4etdhmhy
- Karim, Isra'. 2021. «حلال».. والمفتي: «حلال».. والمفتي: Karim, Isra'. 2021. "تنظيم النسل». والمائع المطلق [Family planning: Sheikh al-Azhar: "Permitted"; the Mufti: "The prohibition refers to absolute prevention"]. Akhbar al-Yawm, February 18, 2021. https://tinyurl.com/59xkcmv7
- Khalifa, Mona, Julie DaVanzo and David M. Adamson. 2001. Population Growth in Egypt: A Continuing Policy Challenge. California: RAND. https://tinyurl.com/yck2unys
- Kramer, Stephanie. 2020. "Polygamy is Rare Around the World and Mostly Confined to a Few Regions." *Pew Research Center*, December 7, 2020. https://tinyurl.com/56tvusse
- Macrotrends. n.d.-a. *Egypt Immigration Statistics* 1960-2024. https://tinyurl.com/5n7tps9f
- Macrotrends. n.d.-b. *Egypt Net Migration Rate 1950-2024*. https://tinyurl.com/2eb2nn2d
- علماء الأزهر عن تنظيم النسل: جائز شرعًا.. . Midhat, Ni'mat. 2021 [al-Azhar scholars on family] وضرورة ملحة نظرًا لظروف الوطن planning: legally permitted and an urgent necessity in view of the situation in the country]. *al-Dustur*, August 21, 2021. https://tinyurl.com/2urjhfzn
- Ministry of Health & Population [وزارة المسحة والسكان] and National Population Council [المجلس القومي للسكان] 2023. الإستر اتيجـــــية الوطنية للسكان والتنمـــية [National Strategy for Population & Development 2023-2030]. August 30, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/bdzmpsbz
- Mohamed Farid Mahmoud, Sally. 2020. "The Brain Drain in Egypt and its Impact on Economic Growth." *Humanities and Social Sciences Letters*, 8(4): 380-396. DOI:10.18488/journal.73.2020.84.380.396
- Mustafa, Ibrahim. 2023. هل يضحي المصريون بعزوة الأولاد مقابل. Will Egyptians sacrifice the pride of their children for 1,000 Egyptian pounds?]. *Independent Arabia*, March 16, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/4thtmhea
- My Strength is My Craft. n.d. [قوتي في حرفتي] (undated) Facebook. https://tinyurl.com/mrxwyn5x
- تطوير العشوانيات.. كيف وفرت مصر 2023. تطوير العشوانيات.. كيف وفرت مصر 2023. حياة كريمة لمواطنيها؟ [Development of slums (alashwa'iyyat) - how has Egypt provided decent lives for its citizens?]. *Al-Qahera News*, September 26, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/3m4csx78
- إطلاق ندوات توعوية بالقضايا السكانية بمدارس .Nafi', Sa'id. 2023 أسيوط [Launch of seminars on awareness of population issues in schools in Assiut]. al-Masry al-Youm, November 17, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/yfdus3cp
- O'Grady, Siobhán and Heba Farouk Mahfouz. 2022. "Egypt is Begging Families to Have Fewer Children as Climate

Change Worsens." *The Spokesman-Review*, November 6, 2022. https://tinyurl.com/3dtnvwc4

- O'Neill, Aaron. 2024. "Literacy rate in Egypt 2022." *Statista*, May 22, 2024. https://tinyurl.com/mvtdmjmj
- Radwan, Ala'. 2023. إن المشرع دو الإباحة.. المشرع 2023. إن القاصرات بين التجريم و الإباحة.. المشرع فلي لا يعقاده اشترط بلوغ الزوجين سن 18 سنة كشرط لإثبات الزواج وليس لإنعقاده أو صحته.. فراغ تشريعي لمكافحة الجريمة.. ومشروع قانون حكومي [Child Marriages: between criminalization and permission: the legislator makes reaching the age of 18 a condition for proving marriage but not for convening or validating marriage; a legislative vacuum in the fight against crime; and a government bill to ban child marriages is rejected by members of parliament]. Parlmany, July 4, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/2vrnf6ff
- Rivlin, Paul. 2003. "Egypt's Demographic Challenges and Economic Responses." *Middle East Review of International Affairs* 7(4): 15-29. https://tinyurl.com/4bjvfpen
- 2009. Arab Economies in the Twenty-First Century. Cambridge University Press
- Sa'd, Mahmud. 2023. معهد إعداد القادة يعقد مجموعة من الندوات [The Leadership] التوعوية حول القضية السكاتية لطلاب الجامعات Development Institute holds a series of seminars on population issues for university students]. *al-Ahram*, April 7, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/2n3ntsnv
- Sabry, Mohamed. 2023. "Egypt Offers Cash for Families to Control Births." *al-Monitor*, March 26, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/9t9eurkb
- Sa'id, Islam. 2022. جهاز تنمية المشروعات: دورات تدريبية [Organizational] بالمجان لتأهيل السيدات لريادة الأعمال Development Agency: Free training courses on entrepreneurship for women]. Youm7, August 29, 2022. https://tinyurl.com/y68xwssw
- جعد رفض قانون مواجهة التسرب من التعليم.. .Salama, Samar. 2022. نواب يضعون روشنة للحد من الظاهرة.. أيرزها إعفاء غير القادرين من إلمصروفات وتقديم حوافز (After rejection of the law to fight dropout from school, parliament members put forward a prescription to reduce its occurrence, starting with exemption for anyone who is unable to meet the costs and the provision of incentives]. *Parlmany*, August 29, 2022. https://tinyurl.com/3ebwme9e
- Salih, Amira and Maha Salah al-Din. 2024. مصر تسجل لعنه [Egypt] أعلى معدل انخفاض في أعداد المواليد خلال 21 سنة records the largest decrease in the number of births for 21 years]. *al-Masry al-Youm*, January 4, 2024. https://tinyurl.com/4m6c4m39
- Salih, Sayyid. 2023. المدن الذكية.. عمر ان المستقبل منصات رقمية.. Salih, Sayyid. 2023. وهاقة متجددة [Smart مساحات خضر اع.. شبكات نقل صديقة للبيئة.. وطاقة متجددة cities: building the future using digital platforms; green spaces; environmentally friendly transport networks; and renewable energy]. al-Ahram, February 13, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/ytsm7s5f
- Shahin, Walid. 2022. بالتعاون مع التضامن.. دار الإفتاء تصدر كتاب [In conjunction "يغنوان "تنظيم النسل وتحديده في الإسلام with the Ministry of Social Solidarity: Dar al-Ifta' issues a book entitled Family Planning and Its Restriction in Islam]. *Al-Masaa*, January 17, 2022. https://tinyurl.com/ykj2w5zv

- Sofer, Arnon and Liat Gross-Lan. 2008. Geography of the Middle East: Changes at the start of the 21st Century. Am Oved.
- State Information Service. 2022. El Saeed witnessed "She Trades Egypt" project closing ceremony. October 31, 2022. https://tinyurl.com/muxusbyk
- State Information Service. 2023a. فحص المقبلين على الزواج [The test for couples wishing to marry]. April 1, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/2bddvdmx
- State Information Service. 2023b. جهود مصر في ملف تمكين [Egypt's efforts to empower women]. June 28, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/pbb6s48d
- Tabikha, Kamal. 2023. "Overpopulation Egypt's Biggest Obstacle for Economic Prosperity, says El Sisi." *The National MEMA*, September 5, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/rrmvzazm
- Tartrian, Gasia. 2017. 10 شركات ناشئة في منطقة الشرق. 2017 الأوسط وشمال أفريقيا يجب تتبّعها – صيف 2017 Eastern and North African startups that should be watched – Summer 2017]. Arab Net, May 30, 2017. https://tinyurl.com/5c9d94sz
- Terdiman, Moshe, Ofir Winter, Mor Link, and Tal Engert. 2022. From Tel Aviv to Sharm el-Sheikh: Barriers and Keys to Environmental Peace Between Israel and Egypt. *Strategic Update* 25(3): 38-55. https://tinyurl.com/2s35nvrk
- Tulan, Mahmud. 2021. **10 معلومات عن مبادرة الرئيس** 10 facts about السيسي حياة كريمة لتطوير الريف المصري President al-Sisi's Decent Life initiative to develop the Egyptian countryside]. *al-Watan*, July 15, 2021. https://tinyurl.com/2yvbhhpu
- UN News. 2022. تحتل مصر المرتبة الأولى على مستوى الدول العربية. UN News. 2022] من حيث عدد السكان، والثالثة أفريقيا، والرابعة عشرة عالميا in first place among Arab nations in terms of population size, third in Africa and 14th in the world]. September 3, 2022. https://tinyurl.com/ya9rvd6s
- الأمم المتحدة مصر] 2023. برنامج رابحة لتمكّين المرأة] .UN Egypt (Winner" program to") المصرية في رحلتها نحو التوظيف

empower Egyptian women on their journey to find work]. May 15, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/yc2u3mb4

- UNICEF. 2024. "Child Labour: Eradicating Child Labour in Egypt. Egypt Data Snapshot." Issue 7. June 2024. https://tinyurl.com/8tcssabe
- USAID. 2023. "USAID/BHA Egypt Country Assistance Overview." *Reliefweb*, December 29, 2023. https://tinyurl.com/2upwtu23
- ممثل الأزهر الشريف: الزيادة السكانية. Wahba, Midhat. 2021. قضية ملحة تستوجب تكاتف الجميع [Distinguished al-Azhar Representative: Population growth is an urgent topic that demands cooperation from everyone]. Youm7, November 9, 2021. https://tinyurl.com/3nc98mv7
- التمويل الجديد سيساعدنا على :Mumm مؤسس.2020 ملايد سيساعدنا على :Mumm مؤسس. The founder of Mumm: New funding will help us to develop our services during Covid]. April 30, 2020. https://tinyurl.com/4usdk7rb
- Winkler, U. 2008. Political Demography in Arab Countries in the 20th Century. The Open University.
- Winter, Ofir. 2023. Generational Change: Egypt's Quest to Reform its School Curriculum. April 2023. Impact SE. https://tinyurl.com/2kneu4zb
- العاصمة الإدارية: مليون نسمة عدد سكان .2022 (The Administrative Capital: the number of residents will be one million within 4 years]. Veto, December 10, 2022. https://tinyurl.com/y32y7ec7
- Yusuf, Hala, Majid Uthman and Farzana Rudi-Fahimi. 2014. الاستجابة للنمو السكاني السريع في مصر to Egypt's rapid population growth]. *PRB*, November 2014. https://tinyurl.com/fed5cp9f
- قراءة إحصائية في خصائص الأسرة المصرية والنمو 2022. كقراءة إحصائية في خصائص الأسرة المصرية والنمو . [Statistical study of the characteristics of the Egyptian family and population growth]. al-Marsad al-Masry. July 26, 2022. https://tinyurl.com/545a6dcw
- . 2023. قراءة إحصائية في خصائص الأسرة المصرية والنمو.
 Estatistical study of the characteristics of the Egyptian family and population growth]. The Egyptian Center for Strategic Studies. September 6, 2023. https://ecss.com.eg/36442

Note

1 A padan is a unit of land of about three dunams.